TOWN OF DEERFIELD
TOWN BOARD MEETING
June 8, 2015

Chairman Mike Schlobohm called the meeting to order at 7:07 p.m.  Those in attendance were:  Nick Brattlie, Dennis Mandt, Dan Kelly, Mike Schlobohm, Korby Holzhueter, Kim Grob, Al Pulvermacher and fifteen attendees.

Nick Brattlie confirmed with Dennis Mandt that the May minutes (page 1, paragraph 6) read the way that Dennis was advised by Carol at the Towns Association. Dennis Mandt replied, yes.  Nick Brattlie made a motion to approve the May 11, 2015, Town Board Meeting minutes with one correction needed on page one; paragraph three; line three; instead of “Simonson Land”, it should read “Simonson Lane”.  Dennis Mandt second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion carried.

Sheriff Michael Block passed out and reviewed the report of Calls for Service for 2014.

Andy Rumphf spoke about the abandonment of the Ed Schroeder driveway.  Andy is still in the process of contacting Steve & Lori Homman (current owners) to finish the paperwork.  Andy’s findings for the liquor license for LondonAire was the State of WI does not have records back to the year of 1997.  The second part of the license rule relates to the population of the Town in 1997, which was at 1,366.  The State would then want the population to be increased by 500 to be a total of 1,866 for a liquor license to be issued.  

Andy Rumphf represented the rezone for Febock Farm Trust.  Zoning change from A-1 to R-1 on three lots located at 3541, 2555 and 2557 Hwy 134, Cambridge, WI.  Vern Febock wishes to separate the three residents and give them to his children.  There is an old house on the proposed Lot 2 that will be torn down.  Mike Schlobohm made a motion to approve the rezone of the three lots on the Febock Farm Trust from A-1 to R-1.  Nick Brattlie second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion carried.

Rezone of the home site of the Pirkl Farm, 2020 Kessenich Lane, Deerfield.  Adding 10 acres to the home site parcel for a total of 11 acres.  Zoning change of home site from RH-1 to A-2.  Dale & Duane Skaar bought the farm from Sarah Pirkl, with the intent to continue growing crops as they have in the past.  The Skaars wish to add the 10 acres of woods to the home site and sell the new parcel.  The farm is deed restricted with no more building sites on the farm.  The Skaars are working at having a joint driveway access agreement drawn up.  Mike Schlobohm made a motion to approve the rezone from RH-1 to A-2 of the Pirkl farm home site.  Dennis Mandt second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion approved.

Rezone of two acres on the Anderberg Farm, Rothie Road, Deerfield.  Zoning change of two acres of woods for future home site for family member.  This would be the second split on this farm and a density study has been ordered from the County.  Nick Brattlie made a motion to approve the rezone of two acres on the Anderberg Farm on Rothie Road.  Dan Kelly second the motion.  All Aye’s.  Motion carried.

Mike Hewitt asked for the boards approve to use the towns two end loaders for the truck and tractor pulls during the Fireman’s Festival, as they have done in the past.  The board agreed the Fire Department could use the two end loaders at the festival.  

Discussion occurred on giving future funds received from Charter to WDEE.  There are approximately ten homes in the Town of Deerfield located in the Sky Terrace area that are able to receive Charter.  The only income WDEE receives is from 5% of the Charter bill from homes using Charter.  WDEE is now asking for the revenue that the town receives from Charter because of additional expenses that is occurring from recently adding a website.  Mike Schlobohm made a motion to give WDEE the revenue the town receives from Charter.  Dennis Mandt second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion carried.

Discussion occurred on passing an Ordinance to appoint a Chairperson over Non-Metallic Mining Ordinances and all related activities.  Mike Schlobohm expressed he feels that he should abstain from signing all related documents of Non-Metallic Mining because of the fact that he works in the industry, with his truck hauling material.  Mike continued to explain, it is in the towns best interest for him to abstain from all related activities of Non-Metallic Mining, doing so would alleviate questions that might arise.  Dennis Mandt made a motion to pass Ordinance 2015-03 AUTHORIZATION TO SIGN ORDINANCES, RESOLUTIONS, PERMITS AND OTHER DOCUMENTS RELATED TO NON-METALLIC MINING AND BLASTING and nominate Nick Brattlie as the assigned Chairperson for this Ordinance.  Dan Kelly second the motion.  Roll Call:
Nick Brattlie		Aye
Dan Kelly		Aye
Dennis Mandt		Aye
Mike Schlobohm	Abstain
Motion carried.  

Kim Grob announced the liquor license renewals for the 2015/2016 license year and bartender applicants. It was proposed for the town board to approve the renewal of two establishments:  Liberty Corners and Deerfield Rod and Gun Club.  Dennis Mandt made a motion to approve the liquor and bartender license for the 2015/16 year.  Nick Brattlie second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion carried.

Mike Schlobohm updated the board on the Deerfield Fire Department.  There is a meeting on June 9 that Mike hopes will clear up/resolve some conflicts between the Fire Dept. and DeerGrove EMS.  Mike explained that the DeerGrove asked if the Town of Deerfield would pay DeerGrove for mutual aid to the town.  Mike Schlobohm feels that mutual aid should be helping each other out at no additional cost.   

Bob Salov updated the board on County news.

Roxanne Engelstad asked the board for updates on when a seismograph will be done at St. Paul’s church.  Mike Schlobohm replied that Bob Riege had informed him that a seismograph will be placed at the church going forward.  Nick Brattlie confirmed that is was discussed with Jon Halverson at the last board meeting.  Roxanne asked who decides where the seismograph is placed to give the most accurate representation of movement that the church is experiencing.  Mike Schlobohm stated that the blasting company places the seismograph’s.  Roxanne expressed that she is seeing shifting of head stones in the cemetery.  Roxanne believes there is shifting occurring because of the moss separation on the older stones that she is seeing.

2015 Road work bids were opened by the board.  Bids were received from Gray Tech, Payne & Dolan and Wolf Paving.  The bids were for wedging on the side and overlay or pulverizing Bannon Road.   Pulverizing Bannon road was discussed by the board but it was determined not to be done.  Mike Schlobohm made a motion to approve Payne & Dolan work of wedging on the side and overlay of Bannon Road.  Nick Brattlie second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion carried.
  
Treasurer’s report was read by Korby Holzhueter for the month of May 2015
General Account Balance:	       $15,432.55
Money Market Balance:		     $211,090.80
Deerfield Real Estate Balance:            $380.85
Certificate of Deposit:		       $17,281.08
Dennis Mandt made a motion to approve the treasurer’s report.  Mike Schlobohm second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion carried.

Korby Holzhueter reported he has consulted with the state on health insurance reimbursement to employees.  The state informed Korby the town’s process is correct because we only have two employees.

Korby Holzhueter updated the board that he has gathered the last 12 months of electric bills so they can be compared to current months of electrical usage for Hoffman Construction to reimburse the town for their usage at the garage.

Kim Grob presented to the board an agreement from Hoffman Construction for rental of parking lot space to house job trailers during the Hwy 73/12&18 project.  Nick Brattlie made a motion to approve the field office agreement with Hoffman Construction.  Dennis Mandt second the motion.  Roll call:
Nick Brattlie		Aye		
Dan Kelly		Aye
Dennis Mandt		Aye
Mike Schlobohm	Abstain 
Motion carried.

[bookmark: _GoBack]Kim Grob presented to the board to approve training costs for 2015 WMCA Conference being held in LaCrosse in August.   Mike Schlobohm made a motion to approve the costs incurred for the 2015 WMCA Conference for Kim to attend.  Dan Kelly second the motion.  All aye’s.  Motion carried.

Nick Brattlie asked to move into closed session to do the annual review of Patrolman positions.

Nick Brattlie made a motion to adjourn the meeting at 9:58 p.m.  Dan Kelly second the motion.  All aye.  Motion carried.
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